

# **Open Access Repository**

www.ssoar.info

# French immigration policy during the Covid-19 pandemic

Xuedan, Yao

Veröffentlichungsversion / Published Version Zeitschriftenartikel / journal article

#### **Empfohlene Zitierung / Suggested Citation:**

Xuedan, Y. (2022). French immigration policy during the Covid-19 pandemic. *Journal of Liberty and International Affairs*, 8(2), 321-331. https://www.doi.org/10.47305/JLIA2282321x

#### Nutzungsbedingungen:

Dieser Text wird unter einer CC BY Lizenz (Namensnennung) zur Verfügung gestellt. Nähere Auskünfte zu den CC-Lizenzen finden Sie hier:

https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/3.0/deed.de

#### Terms of use:

This document is made available under a CC BY Licence (Attribution). For more Information see: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/3.0





#### Journal of Liberty and International Affairs | Volume 8 · Number 2 · 2022 | eISSN 1857-9760

Published online by the Institute for Research and European Studies at www.e-ilia.com

Copyright © 2022 The author/s This work is licensed under a CC-BY 3.0 license (\*) Corresponding Author Peer review method: Double-blind

Received: 04.04.2022 Accepted: 18.04.2022 Published: 14.06.2022 Review article

DOI: https://www.doi.org/10.47305/JLIA2282321x

How to cite:

Xuedan, Yao. 2022. "FRENCH IMMIGRATION POLICY DURING THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC". Journal of Liberty and International Affairs 8 (2):321-31. https://e-jlia.com/index.php/jlia/article/view/615.



# FRENCH IMMIGRATION POLICY DURING THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC.

#### Yao Xuedan<sup>1\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Beijing Language and Culture University - Beijing, China bhttps://orcid.org/0000-0002-0807-9329 ⊠ cynthiayao1019@gmail.com

Abstract: Following the start of the European refugee crisis in 2015, France had to modify its immigration and asylum policies. However, France faced two main issues resulting from the pandemic: pandemic control and refugee management. This article examined the reform and adjustment of France's immigration and refugee asylum policies before and after the pandemic outbreak. It concluded that the pandemic had aggravated the problems of refugee management in France. At the same time, refugees in France were in a difficult situation. The French government had imposed restrictions on entry and exit, leaving many refugees stranded in France, unable to return home. Moreover, the high sanitary conditions of accommodation due to the pandemic led to the fact that the health of many refugees could not be guaranteed. Therefore, the French government should enhance the guarantee of a healthy environment for refugees, which is also beneficial to the social management of France.

Keywords: France; Immigration; Asylum; Policy; Covid-19

#### INTRODUCTION

The Covid-19 pandemic began ravaging the planet in early 2020, wreaking havoc on the healthcare systems of several countries. As a result, the pandemic has placed higher demands on governments' social management abilities, and many nations are scrambling to devise Covid-19 containment policies. Many countries implemented border closure measures in the early stages of the pandemic, which resulted in a dramatic drop in migration and international movement of people in 2020. Early in the pandemic, European nations closed their internal borders and restricted the movement of their citizens. As a result, one of the methods used by the French government to combat the pandemic was to modify immigration and refugee policies.

Since Macron's presidency, tackling the integration of immigrants in France has been a top priority for him. According to Macron's government, the primary strategy to enhance immigrants' integration is to build their value identity. However, the onset of the pandemic in 2020 will surely make managing French society more difficult.









The focus of France's immigration and asylum policy change is now on balancing the pandemic and immigration management, and it is also a negotiating chip for each contender in the 2022 French presidential election to win the presidency.

#### THE DOMESTIC PANDEMIC SITUATION IS NOT OPTIMISTIC

The situation in France did not improve significantly over the two years of the Covid-19 pandemic, and President Macron declared a national lockdown on 17 March 2020 due to the rapid spread of the pandemic in France. Schools were closed indefinitely, and public activities were limited to basic services. During this time, France closed the European Union's external borders to non-EU nationals, while the French government likewise limited people's mobility beyond its borders. The French government relaxed the lockdown measures on 11 May after the national lockdown had lasted nearly two months. The lockdown was gradually lifted for businesses and schools, as the pandemic and the national lockdown had hit France hard socioeconomically. The public was growing dissatisfied with the nationwide lockdown.

Despite strong entrance and exit controls, the pandemic's lax internal control resulted in a dramatic surge in infection rates in France in October 2020, making it the country with the most illnesses in Europe within 24 hours. On 28 October 2020, Macron ordered a second nationwide lockdown to combat the virus's widespread spread. The lockdown was less severe than in March, and some schools and businesses remained open, but France's external borders with non-EU countries remained closed. As Christmas neared in 2020, the French government began to let up on its lockdown plans, announcing a countrywide lockdown with a curfew on 15 December. In March 2021, Europe witnessed the third pandemic of illness, prompting Macron to announce a third national lockdown, which would begin on 3 April and last for a month, with schools remaining open.

The pandemic situation in France remained bleak until this year. Because of the extremely transmissible nature of Covid-19, France has been amid a large pandemic since December 2021, with an average of about 500,000 new infections each day, much exceeding the previous three national lockdowns. However, in February 2022, France announced the gradual easing of restrictions, declaring that the country will shift to the pandemic era because of improving health circumstances, besides the impending presidential election and mounting anti-lockdown rallies. Following that, the French government eased limitations on the size of forced telework and public meetings and stopped mandating masks to be worn in outdoor public spaces.

During these three national lockdowns, the French government collaborated with local governments to implement regionalized measures to restore trust and avoid charges (Greer SL 2022). However, the recurring breakouts of the Covid-19 pandemic have exposed the French health system's structural flaws, and the bureaucracy of French health decision-making has resulted in inadequate policy implementation (Or *et al.* 2022). France's public health capabilities must be strengthened to handle the outbreak properly.









#### REBOUNDING OF THE ASYLUM APPLICATION

Europe is a crucial destination for Middle Eastern and Latin American immigrants seeking asylum, owing to its excellent economy. According to Eurostat, the number of first-time asylum applicants in France has increased every year, reaching a high of 138,000 overall applications in 2019. However, in 2020, this number decreased, and France ranked third with 81,800 general asylum applicants or 20% of the total number of first-time applications in the EU (Eurostat 2022). Following the Covid-19, there has been a marked decrease in asylum applications in Europe, down from 530,000 in 2014.

However, this cannot simply be attributed to a decreased willingness to request asylum; rather, it is due to the EU Member States' restoration of internal border management during the pandemic, which severely limited the admission of citizens from other countries. However, such border restrictions do not prohibit a person from claiming international protection under the principle of non-refoulment. Instead, the reduction in refugee applications is due to the nearly complete stoppage of commercial flights, resulting in a sharp drop in asylum applications as one of the few legal routes to Europe becomes abruptly unavailable (Marguerite 2020). Even though the pandemic situation has not greatly improved by 2021, the number of migrants arriving in Europe is on the rise again, owing to ongoing wars in the Middle East and the US exit from Afghanistan, among other things. According to Eurostat, 60,800 first-time asylum applicants requested protection in the EU Member States in September 2021, up 58% from September 2020. (38,600 first-time applicants). It is the first time since the pandemic that the number of first-time applications had surpassed the level seen before the previous pandemic, which occurred in February 2020 (55,700) (Eurostat 2022). This demonstrates that the pandemic's spread has not negatively affected migrants' desire to request asylum and that a recovery in applications is unavoidable if border restrictions are relaxed across Europe. In September 2019, Germany had the greatest number of first-time asylum applications (13,800), accounting for over a quarter of all first-time applicants in the EU. On the other hand, France is a close second with 12,800 applicants, accounting for almost 21% of all applications. The strain on France to manage asylum and immigration has not lessened against the backdrop of continued global turmoil, and this scenario is likely to persist for some time.

# ADJUSTMENT OF FRENCH IMMIGRATION AND ASYLUM POLICY IN THE FACE OF THE PANDEMIC

Marking the beginning of the refugee crisis in Europe, France has seen numerous terrorist incidents, resulting in a spike in anti-immigrant sentiment. France's extreme nationalism and xenophobia have exacerbated social divisions; on the other hand, refugees and immigrants of two or three generations, if they genuinely integrate into French society, have emerged as the most pressing social issues for the French government to address. Macron declared bridging the chasm between French immigrants and society one of his top social priorities during his presidency, vowing to strive for reform of the country's immigration and asylum policy.









# Before the Covid-19: Enactment of the New Asylum and Immigration Law

Macron has emphasized the importance of values identity in terms of social integration. Macron has placed religious restrictions in important public educational settings, such as the headscarves ban in public locations such as French schools. Furthermore, fostering the social integration of immigrants and refugees in France includes addressing how to deal with the naturalization of French refugees.

Since the acquisition of French citizenship is the first step for immigrants to become French citizens and thus integrate into French society formally, the Macron government has focused its immigration policy on modifying the nationality law to highlight the importance of identifying with the values of the Republic. The contemporary French nationality legislation was drafted between 1790 and 1791, marking the first time the constitution incorporated a definition of French citizenship. Between 1790 and 1795, there were two options for acquiring French citizenship: honorary citizenship and automatic naturalization (Maillard 2010). Following World War II, the French government changed its constitution to promote the naturalization and assimilation of second-generation immigrants into France to crush the Algerian colonists' independence rising and secure the legality of their French citizenship. Today, *jus soli* governs French nationality law, stating that anybody who respects French national principles can become a French citizen. This approach also stresses that globally shared ideals preserve national citizenship rather than racial or ethnic identity (Webster 2007). As a result, Macron's administration has increased the standards for immigrants' language skills while also reinforcing immigrants' affiliation with republican values.

In response to the rising problem of immigrant integration, the Macron government introduced another change to the nationality legislation in 2018 to make it easier for new immigrants to integrate into French society. After getting a residence permit, immigrants must travel to the French Office for Immigration and Integration (OFII) to sign a Republican Integration Contract (CIR). Signing this contract signifies a promise to respect French society and the French Republic's principles and values. The French citizenship material stressed the French state's symbols and mottos: the French flag, Marianne, freedom, equality, and fraternity. This was notably evident in the increased focus on themes such as secularism (Suvarierol 2021). In 2018, France passed the new Asylum and Immigration Law to combat illegal immigration, reform the asylum process, and promote refugee assimilation. As a result of unprecedented immigration pressure in 2017, the French government wants to accomplish effective immigration control and exercise the right to asylum through better asylum application processing and countermeasures against illegal immigration. However, at the same time, this bill significantly shortens the period of asylum applications, doubles the detention time of illegal immigrants, and imposes a one-year prison sentence for illegal entry into France, so harsh provisions also make the bill controversial.

## After the Covid-19 Outbreak: Closing the External Borders

Signing the Schengen Agreement entails a certain cession of sovereignty for Schengen nations, and Schengen countries do not, in general, perform internal border controls. At the







same time, the EU created the Schengen Borders Code, which permits the Member States to temporarily regain control of internal borders in circumstances of major risks to public policy or internal security. However, this is the last option that must adhere to the proportionality principle. Furthermore, the European Commission will consider a member state's request to reestablish internal border restrictions, but it will not be able to veto a member state's choice to do so. Some EU Member States implemented border controls in the pandemics' early days to prevent home situations from escalating. After the pandemic outbreak, Macron has called on the EU Member States to cooperate in strengthening restrictions on the EU's external borders. The European Commission suggested to the Schengen Member States and the Schengen UN on 8 April 2020 that the temporary limitations on non-essential travel to the EU be extended until 15 May 2020. Since then, all EU Member States (excluding Ireland) have decided to apply and expand the travel restrictions. Nevertheless, the travel limitations do not apply to EU citizens, non-EU Schengen citizens, their families, or non-EU nationals who permanently reside in the EU to return to their native country (Doliwa-Klepacka 2021).

While border controls impeded EU integration during the pandemic, travel restrictions were critical for the pandemic response. They were thus approved by the EU and the individual EU Member States. The main point of disagreement is that the measures are inconsistent across Europe, resulting in just a few European nations applying uniform criteria for passengers from third countries entering the Schengen region through airports but allowing free movement across their internal borders (Schade 2021).

Most crucially, France's border restrictions prevent non-EU people from entering the country and leave many refugees trapped in the country. Three significant lockdowns occurred in France, each accompanied by limitations on internal cross-border travel. During the first national lockdown, many refugees were trapped in France and needed local assistance to return to their countries of origin. While some destination nations in the EU first banned forcible repatriation, others increased pressure on countries of origin. Hosting these returning refugees offers a significant issue for countries of origin in the context of the pandemic (Le Coz 2021).

## THE CHALLENGES OF THE PANDEMIC FOR FRENCH IMMIGRATION AND ASYLUM POLICY

For Macron, ignoring internal opposition in the run-up to the election will not help him gain support for the presidential race. As a result, even though France's infection rate remains high, Macron's administration has chosen deregulation. There are still major issues with immigration and asylum policy.

#### The Difficulty of Controlling the Pandemic Has Increased

France is more forceful than other European countries regarding pandemic prevention and control. France is a highly centralized country where the government carries out the main public tasks through a central ministry (Wollmann 2004). Because of this, the French authorities can respond with a rapid shift in policy interventions to prevent the pandemic from worsening across the country. As a result, some academics believe that the French reaction strategy is a more aggressive, legalistic strategy that influences citizens' behavior (Yan 2020). Because of this,









the French authorities can respond with a rapid shift in policy interventions to prevent the pandemic from worsening across the country. Therefore, in the view of some scholars, the French response strategy is a more coercive, legalistic strategy aimed at changing the behavior of citizens (Kuhlmann 2021). The French people are unwilling to tolerate such severe regulations. While certain German central administrations have moved quicker and bolder in lifting the lockdown further than France, France has been more cautious, delayed, and reluctant to loosen and contain measures (Peretti-Watel 2021). This is because the emergency health system in France is not as well developed compared in Germany.

According to a poll on the French national lockdown, most respondents backed the policy as a temporary measure to contain the pandemic's spread. The French Ministry of Health, on the other hand, has been heavily chastised for its lack of testing capability and failure to renew its mask stock (Malliet 2020). In addition to dissatisfaction with health services, the lockdown would exacerbate the economic recession and contribute to France's hesitancy in decision-making.

Covid-19 wrecked the world economy, highlighting France's socioeconomic issues before the pandemic. First, the blockade had a considerable short-term negative impact on economic activity, with GDP in France decreasing by 5% in 2020 compared to the baseline trend (Esses 2021). The economic slump led to xenophobia and rejection of immigrants and refugees among the population. Immigrants and refugees are seen by some French citizens as not just a huge danger to the security of French society but also as rivals in the job market. Furthermore, some media regards refugees as the communication medium for Covid-19. While institutional racism contributes to these inequalities, it can also perpetuate racism and xenophobia on an individual level by instilling illness concerns (Roederer 2021). In short, the Covid-19 and the French government's strict policies led to enormous pressure on the French economy and increased French society's resistance to immigrant refugees.

# The Health of Refugees Cannot Be Guaranteed

According to research, those living in vulnerable situations in Paris have a significant risk of infection, owing to their congested living circumstances. So homeless persons and people living in insecure housing should be provided with sufficient accommodation that eliminates overcrowding (Fassin 2020). As a result, French migrants spend lengthy periods in congested housing, increasing their chance of catching new infections. Furthermore, only 40% of migrants detained in detention facilities get deported (Armocida 2021). Therefore, many detained immigrants are not properly repatriated to their home countries.

Access to vaccines for migrants and refugees is one of the methods to defend refugees' basic rights and living circumstances. In a paper titled 'EU/Continental Europe Covid-19 Vaccination and Prioritization Strategy', the European Center for Disease Prevention and Control (ECDC) highlights migrants and refugees as prospective target populations for vaccination programs. However, EU Member States' perspectives and attitudes differ on this subject (May 2021). Migrants are highlighted explicitly in immunization campaigns in several EU nations, and migrants are just a priority category in a few others. Because Covid-19 is extremely contagious, it is critical to protect citizens' right to health. As a result, citizens, immigrants, and refugees









should be entitled to vaccinations. The French government actively pushes basic health care coverage for immigrants and refugees to encourage their social integration in France. The French government declared in May 2021 that anyone in an illegal position, regardless of whether or not they get public medical support, can be vaccinated. In addition, the French Office for Immigration and Integration (OFII) is giving Covid-19 immunization to all persons who come to file asylum petitions at its locations around the country. This is also a chance for these migratory groups to analyze their overall health state.

The implementation of healthcare benefits for asylum applicants, on the other hand, has not gone smoothly. On the one hand, due to French government laws, paperwork for asylum applicants seeking health treatment is difficult and takes a long time to obtain, discouraging potential candidates. However, when engaging with government employees or medical staff, some asylum applicants feel prejudiced against them (Carillon 2020). These two factors combine to explain why refugees are not as active as they should be when it comes to seeking medical help.

#### CONCLUSION

Macron's government's efforts to emerge from the instability of 2015 have generated some successes, and now French immigration and refugee management have. However, the pandemic has surely enhanced France's problems in managing immigration and refugees. Following the outbreak in March 2020, France closed its external borders and prohibited non-EU people from entering the country to prevent the pandemic from spreading further. However, due to tight limits on population mobility, some refugees could not return to their home countries and ended up in France. Furthermore, refugees live in overcrowded conditions, increasing their risk of infection and denying them access to essential health treatments. This makes it more difficult to handle refugees in France, and it also has an impact on the country's social security.









#### **COMPLIANCE WITH ETHICAL STANDARDS**

# Acknowledgments:

Not applicable.

# **Funding:**

This article was supported by the Fundamental Research Funds for the Central Universities and the Research Funds of Beijing Language and Culture University (Approval number: 21YCX084.

## Statement of human rights:

All procedures performed in studies involving human participants were following the ethical standards of the institutional and/or national research committee and with the Declaration of Helsinki and its later amendments or comparable ethical standards.

#### Statement on the welfare of animals:

This article does not contain any studies with animals performed by any authors.

## Informed consent:

Not applicable.









#### **REFERENCES**

- 1. Armocida, Benedetta, et al. 2021. "Challenges in the equitable access to COVID-19 vaccines for migrant populations in Europe." *The Lancet Regional Health Europe* 6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lanepe.2021.100147.
- 2. Arnoux-Bellavitis, Marguerite. 2020. "The Influence of Covid-19 on The European Asylum and Migration Policy: Making health a priority while ensuring respect for fundamental rights." Institute of European Democrats.

  <a href="https://www.iedonline.eu/publications/2020/geopolitics-values/the-influence-of-covid-19-on-the-european-asylum-and-migration-policy-making-health-a-priority-while-ensuring-respect-for-fundamental-rights-arnoux-bellavitis."</a>
- 3. Carillon, Séverine, et al. 2020. "Immigrants facing Covid 19 containment in France: An ordinary hardship of disaffiliation." *Journal of Migration and Health Journal of Migration and Health*, 1-2:100032. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jmh.2020.100032">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jmh.2020.100032</a>.
- 4. Doliwa-Klepacka, Anna, and Mieczysława Zdanowicz. 2021. "The European Union Current Asylum Policy: Selected Problems in the Shadow of Covid-19." *International Journal for the Semiotics of Law-Revue internationale de Sémiotique juridique*1-17.https://doi.org/10.1007/s11196-020-09744-3.
- 5. Esses, Victoria M., and Leah K. Hamilton. 2021. "Xenophobia and anti-immigrant attitudes in the time of COVID-19." *Group Processes & Intergroup Relations* 24(2): 53-259. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/1368430220983470">https://doi.org/10.1177/1368430220983470</a>.
- 6. European Commission. 2020. "COVID-19: Temporary restriction on non-essential travel to the EU. Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the European Council and the Council." Accessed January 2022. <a href="https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:52020DC0115&from=EN.">https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:52020DC0115&from=EN.</a>
- 7. Eurostat. 2022. "First-time asylum applicants down by a third in 2020." Accessed January 2022. <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/products-eurostat-news/-/ddn-20210324-1?redirect=%2Feurostat%2Fweb%2Fasylum-and-managed-migration%2Fpublications">https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/products-eurostat-news/-/ddn-20210324-1?redirect=%2Feurostat%2Fweb%2Fasylum-and-managed-migration%2Fpublications</a>.
- 8. Eurostat. 2022. "First-time asylum applicants up by 21% in September 2021." Accessed January 2022. <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/products-eurostat-news/-/ddn-20211222-2">https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/products-eurostat-news/-/ddn-20211222-2</a>.
- 9. Fassin, Didier. 2020. "Hazardous confinement during the COVID-19 pandemic: The fate of migrants detained yet nondeportable." *Journal of Human Rights* 19(5): 613-623. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/14754835.2020.1822155">https://doi.org/10.1080/14754835.2020.1822155</a>.
- 10. France Diplomacy. 2020. "Coronavirus Statement by Minister for Europe and Foreign Affairs to all French citizens abroad 17 March 2020." Accessed January 2022. <a href="https://www.diplomatie.gouv.fr/en/coming-to-france/coming-to-france-your-covid-19-questions-answered/coronavirus-statements/article/coronavirus-statement-by-minister-for-europe-and-foreign-affairs-to-all-french?debut ssra=50&page courante=6#pagination ssra."
- 11. Gouvernement.fr. 2022. "Asylum and Immigration." Accessed January 2022.https://www.gouvernement.fr/en/asylum-and-immigration.









- 12. Greer SL, Rozenblum S, Falkenbach M, et al. 2022."Centralizing and decentralizing governance in the COVID-19 pandemic: The politics of credit and blame." *Health Policy (Amsterdam, Netherlands)*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthpol.2022.03.004.
- 13. Kuhlmann, Sabine, et al. 2021. "Tracing divergence in crisis governance: responses to the COVID-19 pandemic in France, Germany, and Sweden compared." *International Review of Administrative Sciences* 87(3): 556–575. https://doi.org/10.1177/0020852320979359.
- 14. Le Coz, Camille, and Kathleen Newland. 2021. "Rewiring Migrant Returns and Reintegration after the COVID-19 Shock."

  <a href="https://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/rewiring-migrant-returns-reintegration-covid-19#:~:text=Rewiring%20Migrant%20Returns%20and%20Reintegration%20after%20the%20COVID%2D19%20Shock,-By%20Camille%20Le&text=Since%20the%20COVID%2D19%20pandemic,families%20in%20these%20difficult%20times.</a>
- 15. Maillard, Dominique. 2010. "The Muslims in France and the French Model of Integration." *Journal of Middle Eastern and Islamic Studies (in Asia)* 4(4): 1-24. https://doi.org/10.1080/19370679.2010.12023165.
- 16. Malliet, Paul, et al. 2020. "Assessing Short-Term and Long-Term Economic and Environmental Effects of the COVID-19 Crisis in France." *Environmental and Resource Economics* 76:877. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10640-020-00488-z.
- 17. May, Paul. 2021. "The Letter and Spirit of the Law: Barriers to Healthcare Access for Asylum Applicants in France." *Journal of International Migration and Integration* 22:1383–1401. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s12134-021-00821-5">https://doi.org/10.1007/s12134-021-00821-5</a>.
- 18. Migration and Home Affairs. 2022. "Temporary Reintroduction of Border Control." Accessed January 2022. <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/policies/schengen-borders-and-visa/schengen-area/temporary-reintroduction-border-control\_en.">https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/policies/schengen-borders-and-visa/schengen-area/temporary-reintroduction-border-control\_en.</a>
- 19. OFII. "l'OfficeFrançais de l'Immigration et de l'Intégration, Le contratd'intégrationrépublicaine." Accessed January 2022. <a href="https://www.ofii.fr/procedure/accueil-integration/">https://www.ofii.fr/procedure/accueil-integration/</a>.
- 20. Or, Zeynep, et al. 2022. "France's response to the Covid-19 pandemic: between a rock and a hard place." *Health Econ Policy Law* 17(1):14-26. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1744133121000165.
- 21. Peretti-Watel, Patrick, Pierre Verger, and Odile Launay. 2020. "The French general population's attitudes toward lockdown against COVID-19: a fragile consensus." *BMC Public Health* 20(1920): 8. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-020-10048-1.
- 22. RFI. 2021. "France's Macron announces new lockdown to fight Covid-19 second wave." Accessed January 2022. <a href="https://www.rfi.fr/en/france/20201028-france-emmanuel-macron-announces-new-lockdown-to-fight-covid-19-second-wave-health-government-confinement-pandemic">https://www.rfi.fr/en/france/20201028-france-emmanuel-macron-announces-new-lockdown-to-fight-covid-19-second-wave-health-government-confinement-pandemic</a>.
- 23. Roederer, Thomas, et al. 2021. "Seroprevalence and risk factors of exposure to COVID-19 in homeless people in Paris, France: a cross-sectional study." *Lancet Public Health* 6: e202–09. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667(21)00001-3.
- 24. Schade, Daniel. 2021. "Crisis-proof Schengen and freedom of movement: Lessons from the Covid-19 pandemic."







https://www.delorscentre.eu/en/publications/detail/publication/crisis-proof-schengen-and-freedom-of-movement.

- 25. Suvarierol, Semin. 2021. "National fields of civic integration: Operationalization of citizenship requirements." *Ethnicities*21(2):352-374.https://doi.org/10.1177/1468796820963979.
- 26. Webster, Jennifer. 2007. "French Identity, Muslim Identity: Universalism, Laïcité, and the Islamic Challenge." College of Arts and Sciences, Department of Political Science. <a href="https://doi.org/10.17615/tj60-4y71">https://doi.org/10.17615/tj60-4y71</a>.
- 27. Wollmann, Hellmut. 2004. "Local government reforms in Great Britain, Sweden, Germany, and France: Between multi-function and single-purpose organizations." *Local Government Studies* 30(4): 639–665. https://doi.org/10.1080/0300393042000318030.
- 28. Yan, Bo, et al. 2020. "Why Do Countries Respond Differently to COVID-19? A Comparative Study of Sweden, China, France, and Japan." *The American Review of Public Administration* 50(6-7):762-769. https://doi.org/10.1177/0275074020942445.







